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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:02 p.m., on Wednesday, December 7, 2005, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Denis Honeychurch, President.
2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Honeychurch led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  
3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

Denis Honeychurch, J.D., President 

Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President
James M. Claffey

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight  
A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:
Makenzie Spillner, Student Trustee

Others Present:

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

J. Laurel Jones, Ed.D., Vice President, Academic Affairs
John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President, Administrative and Business Services

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

James G. Mitchell, Ed.D., Interim Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee Wilkerson for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.
Board President Honeychurch recessed the regular meeting at 7:05 p.m. 

5. 
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator

Agency Negotiator: James G. Mitchell, Ed.D.


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers-Local 39

(b)
Public Employee Performance Evaluation


Vice President, Academic Affairs



Vice President, Student Services



Vice President, Technology and Learning Resources



Associate Vice President, Workforce and Community Development



Dean, Business and Computer Science



Dean, Career Technical Education



Dean, Humanities



Dean, PE and Athletics

Board President Honeychurch called the Closed Session to order at 7:06 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 7:40 p.m. 
6.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING
Board President Honeychurch reconvened the regular meeting at 7:42 p.m.

7.       REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Honeychurch reported that the Board held a conference with the labor negotiator and took no action in Closed Session.  He also indicated that the Board would continue the Closed Session at the end of the meeting.
8.
ANNUAL ORGANIZATIONAL MEETING OF THE GOVERNING BOARD

(a)
Election of Governing Board Officers for the 2005-06 Year—President, Vice President and Appointment of Secretary 
President

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee Claffey to nominate Vice President Wilkerson for President of the Governing Board.  

Moved by Trustee McCaffrey to close nominations.   The motion passed unanimously.  
Board President Honeychurch extended his congratulations and turned the gavel over to Jerry R. Wilkerson, newly-elected President of the Governing Board. 

Vice President
Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee McKnight to nominate Pam Keith for Vice President of the Governing Board.  

Moved by Trustee Claffey to nominate Trustee Ubalde for Vice President.  Trustee Ubalde humbly declined the nomination; therefore, the motion died for lack of a second. 

Moved by Trustee McKnight and seconded by Trustee Claffey that nominations be closed.  The motion to elect Pam Keith for Vice President passed unanimously.  

Secretary

Moved by Trustee Keith and seconded by Trustee Honeychurch to appoint Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., as secretary of the Governing Board.  The motion passed unanimously.
(b)
Establishment of Dates, Times and Location of Governing Board Meetings

Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Keith to approve the dates and times of Board meetings as indicated for 2006.  The motion passed unanimously.

(c)
Selection of Representative to the Solano County School Boards Association

Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Keith to nominate Trustee Ubalde as the SCC Board representative to the Solano County School Boards Association.  

(d)
Selection of Representative to the Yolo County School Boards Association 

It was the consensus of the Board not to select a representative to the Yolo County School Boards Association nor send in membership dues until such time as the meetings are more productive for Solano Community College.  
9. COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
The following persons requested to speak regarding the following topics:
--Tom Mattis, Field Representative, Carpenters, Local No. 180 – incompletion of Building 1800B Swing Space project. 

Dr. Perfumo assured the Board that information to address the concern about costs and completion of Building 1800B Swing Space will be provided to the Board no later than the next two weeks.  

--Alex Casareno, Diane White (CTA President), Marc Pandone, Arlene Freeman (student), Carol Lilleburg – faculty negotiations

--Amit Pal, SCC student – MESA fundraiser. (Check to be presented to the American Red Cross at a future Board meeting. )

10.
REPORTS (NO ACTION REQUIRED):

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

There was no report.  
(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that: 

--the Senate held its last meeting on Monday, December 5, and heard reports from the Senate President and Vice President of Academic Affairs.  The Senate was updated on the preliminary enrollment for spring and marketing efforts, status of faculty hires for the spring, faculty subcommittee reports from Flex Cal, Study Abroad and Curriculum Committee.  The Senate discussed whether “D” is a passing grade, a Student Learning Outcomes (SLO) workshop to be held at the joint Deans/Senate meeting on January 23 and a Senate-sponsored forum on distance learning on January 17, 9-11 a.m., in the Faculty/Staff Dining Room.  Two action items were approved by the Senate:  authorization to spend funds for the Flex Cal breakfast and resolution in support of library services which was read and requested to be included as part of the Board minutes (Attachment A).  The meeting ended with discussion on progress made on the Senate’s gift-buying for the Adopt-A-Family program this Christmas.  

(c)
Shared Governance Council

John Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative and Business Services, presented the Shared Governance Report highlighting the following from the November 9, 2005 meeting:  review of new webmaster position; ASSC Halloween contest, food drive and other efforts to benefit the college; report on academic calendars; contract matter dealing with online implications for instruction amongst other issues; a report on the CSEA constitution and bylaws will be made at a later date; participation on all selection committees by Local 39; student ambassador program; High School Counselors’ Conference; attendance at statewide Senate plenary session by two Solano representatives; and completion of Enterprise Resource Planning evaluation will conclude the week of December 14.  Vice President Hendrickson reported that  the hydronics project is moving forward and the trees in conflict were discussed and a college-wide forum will be held in the future.  

(d)
Superintendent
Dr. Perfumo congratulated and introduced  Jeff Cardinal, Women’s Soccer Coach, and Andrea Salvador, soccer star who has been selected as the 1st Team All-American for 2005.  Solano Community College’s Women’s Soccer Team won the Bay Valley Conference.   Coach Cardinal informed the Board that Andrea is 3rd in the State of California for scoring in soccer. Coach Cardinal has also been selected Coach of the Year.  
Dr. Perfumo reported that: 

--the Solano County School Boards Association dinner meeting will be held on December 12 at the County Office of Education.  
--Solano Community College was well represented at the Community College League of California Conference with (1) an excellent booth focusing on diverse recruitment provided by Teresa McLeod, Financial Aid Outreach Specialist and Erma Hernandez; (2) performance by “Pandomonium” Steel Drum Band directed by Walt Mikolajcik and (3) attendance by Trustee Claffey, Trustee Ubalde and Dr. Perfumo.  Dr. Perfumo commended Ms. McLeod, Dr. Hernandez, Walt Mikolajcik and Pandomonium for an outstanding job of showcasing Solano Community College.

--she attended the swearing-in ceremony for the new mayor of Fairfield and two new councilmen.  

--the annual Spirit of Solano luncheon was held at the Delta Breeze Club.  Dr. Perfumo was invited  to sit at the head table since Solano Community College has been the host site for the Relay for Life for the past two years.  
--Annette Dambrosio, Ph.D., has brought national recognition to Solano Community College by being chosen to serve on a reading panel being assembled by the National Assessment Governing Board, U. S. Department of Education.  

--Vice President Hendrickson is investigating the cost and the opportunity to coordinate the possibility of installing “blue phones” with bond projects on lighting and safety.  More information on the matter will be provided as it becomes available. 
--the Board received copies of a letter from Senator Diane Feinstein congratulating Dr. Perfumo and the District on receiving a Community Based Job Training Grant from the U. S. Department of Labor for $1.3 million which will open the doors for a new insurance certificate program.  Dr. Perfumo congratulated the Business Division faculty and Dean John Urrutia for all of their tireless efforts.  

--a reporter who worked for the DAILY REPUBLIC a few years ago and moved on to work for another newspaper was terminated on fraud charges.  Solano Community College was contacted by investigators to verify students who were quoted in her articles.  In doing an audit of the records, SCC verified enrollment and learned that of the time the reporter worked for the DAILY REPUBLIC, only one person quoted was a student at SCC.  

Vice President Jones and Hendrickson gave an update on the request from the last meeting regarding  the Theater fire alarm. (It was previously reported that the fire alarm went off during two performances of “Beauty and the Beast” due to a pyrotechnics glitch.)  Copies of a memo were provided to the Board under separate cover detailing the sequence of events and recommendations.  Vice President Jones has taken the following measures to ensure this does not happen again yet still provide for fire safety:  (1) placement of a large sign next to the fire alarm that states “Must not be disabled for any reason whatsoever;” (2) spoken with the Interim Theater Director and the Dean to ensure that no one disables the alarm; and (3) asked Vice President Hendrickson to look at other ways to improve the system.  Vice President Hendrickson indicated that in conjunction with our Bond projects,  the District will need to look at our ventilation system, install a modern fire alarm system, address the issues of response by the Campus Police and the Cordelia Fire Department and review the type of pyrotechnics used at Theater performances.   

--in response to a concern expressed at the last meeting relating to cash handling at Theater productions, a locked box is now available for people to deposit donations for Theater program scholarships which meets with the auditors’ recommendations on procedures for cash handling.  
--a spring 2006 media campaign is underway.  Nancy Hopkins reported that the spring 2006 media campaign has a major focus on the Vallejo and Benicia areas.  The multi-media campaign includes print ads, radio, bus ads, flyers and movie ads in Fairfield, Vacaville and Vallejo theaters during the busy holiday season.  

--copies of the recruitment and vacancy updates were provided to the Board.  Dr. Mitchell spoke briefly about the hiring and re-hiring processes for the District.  Regarding initial placement of new hires, one employee group has a collective bargaining agreement that addresses the matter while another employee group has a Board policy. For management staff, placement can be made up to Step 3 on the salary schedule.  For faculty salary placement, there are two categories:  (1) academic, librarians and counselors (up to Step 10 in collective bargaining agreement) and (2) vocational faculty with appropriate experience (up to Step 6).  Dr. Mitchell stated that the CSEA and Local 39 contracts are silent on the matter and there is no Board policy; therefore, past practice is used which is Step 1 for new hires.  

· Bond Update
Scott Colt, Program Manager for Kitchell CEM, reported that there are no significant changes in the Bond status since the last meeting.    
Trustee McCaffrey requested from this point forward to see a copy of all change order invoices, particularly in light of the matter brought to the Board’s attention by Mr. Mattis earlier in the meeting.    Scott Colt indicated that the change order quotes are all public information and could be provided to the Board; however, they are voluminous.  It was the consensus of the Board to wait until the report is submitted in two weeks and if the report is not satisfactory, the Board will talk about the matter again and could possibly request to see copies of the change order invoices.  

Board members expressed concern that the Board was not made aware of the delay in completion of the punch list items on the 1800B project.  Mr. Colt indicated that Kitchell works under the supervision of the Director of Facilities and the Vice President of Administrative and Business Services.  Dr. Perfumo reiterated the Board’s concern that items (such as the punch list for Building 1800B when the building opened) must be brought to the Board’s attention immediately in an effort to keep the Board continually abreast of project completions. 

 In answer to Board President Wilkerson’s question if there were any other projects with similar delays, Mr. Colt assured him there were no other delays.  He reported that we are on schedule for delivery of Building 1500 for opening with the Spring Semester and Phase One on the Hydronics project is underway.  At the January 18 Board meeting, Kitchell will bring forward a contract to do master planning for the first phase of Sports Complex project and is working on bringing a draft design contract for Building 1700 to the Board.  We are also on track with the Department of the State Architect (DSA) to go out for bid for three major projects in the spring:  (1) Vallejo Center; (2)  Building 400 (Student Services Center) and (3) the renovation of 700, 800 and office annex.  
Trustee Claffey asked Kitchell to notify the Board anytime a project becomes 30, 60 or 90 days behind schedule.  Board President Wilkerson asked that this information be provided to the Board automatically.  Mr. Colt assured the Board that in the future, Kitchell would provide the status of the contracts with regard to completion after beneficial occupancy.  
11.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS
Superintendent-President

(a) Minutes for the Meeting of November 16, 2005
Human Resources
(b)
Employment 2005-06; Request for Unpaid Leave of Absence – Family Leave; and Resignation
Administrative and Business Services

(c) 
Warrant List
(d)
Authorization to Increase General Fund Budget, Resolution No. 05/06 - 20

(e)
AB 2910 Quarterly Report, Fourth Quarter, FY 2004-05

(f)
AB 2910 Quarterly Report, First Quarter, FY 2005-06
(g)
Appoint New Members to the Citizens Bond Oversight Committee (CBOC)

Academic Affairs
(h)
Cadaver Agreement
(i)
2005-2006 Local Agreement Amendment for Child Development Contract CCTR-5543

(j)
2005-2006 Local Agreement Amendment for Child Development Contract CPRE-5408
(k)
2005-2006 Local Agreement Amendment for Child Development Contract CFDP-5065
Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Vice President Keith for approval of the Consent Agenda. The motion passed unanimously. 
12.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA
There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda.
13.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS
Superintendent-President

(a)
Resolution in Support of the California Community College Initiative, Resolution No. 05/06-21
Board President Wilkerson expressed a concern about costs associated with the resolution, particularly the potential $20 million for allied health and the unknown amount to hire senior executive staff through the System Board and Chancellor.  Board President Wilkerson asked that, in the future, when items such as this are brought forward, the Board also be provided with all cost implication information. 
Dr. Perfumo explained that she had spoken with the Senior Lobbyist at the League Office and was told that the staff in the Chancellor’s Office are part of the Civil Service system and they want to be able to take themselves out of Civil Service and be able to hire people at competitive salaries from the community colleges.  No specific cost projections were available at this time.  
Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Honeychurch for approval of Resolution No. 05/06-21. The motion passed with the roll call vote as follows:
STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE—Makenzie Spillner concurred.
AYES—Trustee Claffey, Vice President Keith, Trustee McCaffrey, Trustee McKnight, Trustee Ubalde, Trustee Honeychurch
NOES—Board President Wilkerson 
ABSENT—None
Administrative and Business Services

(b)
Construction Change Order Approvals: Bell Products, Inc. – Bid No. 05-006 & Alten Construction, Inc. Bid No. 05-002

Scott Colt expounded upon the two change orders presented for review and approval as shown on pages 52-53 of the attachments and answered questions from Board members.  The first change order is for approval of three (3) project changes for additional work to Bell Products Inc.’s base contract for the Hydronics Underground Piping Project. These costs are as follows: 

Contract Award Amount
$2,898,000.00


Change Order Amount
$   101,769.00

To-Date Project Cost

$2,999,769.00

Total Project Budget

$3,503,822.00

Remaining Budget

$   504,053.00








TOTAL
$101,769.00
The second change order is for approval for one (1) project change for additional work to Alten Construction, Inc.’s base contract for Buildings 300, 500 and 1500. These costs are as follows:

Contract Award Amount
$2,928,000.00


Change Order Amount
$     71,334.00

To-Date Project Cost

$3,130,123.00

Total Project Budget

$3,577,253.00

Remaining Budget

$   447,130.00








TOTAL
$71,334.00

It was noted that the same tile will be used throughout the campus as the tile listed in Change Order 06; this may not be true for the centers, however.  
Moved by Trustee Keith and seconded by Trustee Honeychurch for approval of the contract change orders as presented. The motion passed with the majority vote.  Trustee McCaffrey abstained.  
Academic Affairs
(c)
Request for Approval of Curriculum Actions as Submitted by the Curriculum Committee, a Subcommittee of the Academic Senate

Erin Farmer, Chair of the Curriculum Committee, presented this item highlighting two new program majors, Art History and Business Insurance, and the curriculum review for Business and Computer Science Division.  Ms. Farmer expressed the Curriculum Committee’s appreciation to the Business Division for their hard work and her gratefulness to Curriculum Committee members for their hard work.  Trustees McKnight and McCaffrey also commended the Curriculum Committee. 
Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for approval of the curriculum actions as submitted by the Curriculum Committee and as required by the California Community College Chancellor’s Office. The motion passed unanimously. 
(d)
Employment Training Panel Subcontract

Charles Eason, Director of the Small Business Development Center (SBDC), gave a presentation on a subcontract to the Chancellor’s Office contract with the Employment Training Panel (ETP) to deliver training to small business owners in the following areas: business planning, marketing, sales, e-commerce, business record keeping, understanding financial statements, loan readiness, tax management, human resources management, and industry specific seminars.  Mr. Eason stated that there is one master Employment Training contract and then the Chancellor’s Office subcontracts with all SBDC’s throughout the state to deliver the training.  
Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for approval of an employment training panel subcontract for $10,000 effective for the period October 1, 2005 through October 1, 2007. The motion passed unanimously. 

It was noted that Chuck  Eason recently received a state star award at the Association of Small Business Development Centers Conference.

(e)
Consideration of Sabbatical Leaves

Dr. Laurel Jones, Vice President of Academic Affairs, presented the Sabbatical Leave Committee’s recommendation that the following instructors be granted Sabbatical Leaves during the 2006-2007 academic year:



Robin Arie-Donch – Spring 2007



Janene Whitesell – Spring 2007

Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Keith to approve Robin Arie-Donch and Janene Whitesell for Sabbatical Leave for Spring 2007. The motion passed unanimously. 
(f)
Proposed Academic Calendars for 2006-2007 and 2007-2008

Dr. Laurel Jones, Vice President of Academic Affairs, presented the proposed Academic Calendars for 2006-2007 and 2007-2008 as recommended by the Academic Calendar Advisory Committee and endorsed by CCA/CTA/NEA.  

Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Vice President Keith  to approve the academic calendars as presented. The motion passed unanimously. 

14.
INFORMATION ITEMS - NO ACTION REQUIRED
(a)
Lalander Humanitarian Project

David Redfield, Ph.D., Dean of Math and Science, stated that news of this project has appeared in local newspapers.  He introduced Mostafa Ghous, MESA Director, and presented two MESA students, Sterling de Mille and Alvin Rosa, to make a presentation on Solano’s first international, student humanitarian project to design and test a water pump that could supplement the irrigation and domestic water systems in Lalander, Afghanistan. Students Luis Godoy and Angela Echeverri-Lompre also worked on the project and were present at the meeting. 
Board President Wilkerson expressed appreciation for all of the time and energy spent on this incredible project stating that it made him proud to see this type of quality education and congratulated everyone who contributed to the project.  
If the project goes well, the pump may become available to other countries that may need it as well that do not have electricity.

Dr. Perfumo thanked Mostafa Ghous for his leadership of the MESA program along with all the faculty that came together to work collaboratively on the project  and highly commended the students on an outstanding job.  

(b)
Authorization to Solicit Requests for Proposals (RFP) for District Audit Services

​John Hendrickson, Interim Vice President Administrative & Business Services, presented this item requesting Board authorization to conduct a RFP for a three-year term beginning with the FY 2005-06 audit. 
(c)
Right of Entry Agreement with State of California for the California Medical Facility Site

​John Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented this item which will return for action at the January 18 meeting. The purpose of the agreement is to thoroughly assess the environmental impact from fire training conducted by the College at CMF in previous years.  The College no longer has the property at CMF under lease.   At the conclusion of the assessment, Vice President Hendrickson indicated that the District and the State will enter into negotiations on site restoration.  He advised the Board that in the future, the District may hear something about any continuing responsibility the District might have for expenses of what might be found in the assessment. 
(d)
Measure G Program Financial Review

​John Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, and Scott Colt, Kitchell Program Manager, presented information on financing Measure G funded projects focusing on the cost of construction, available revenues, and criteria for developing a project sequencing proposal.  

This item is in response to the Board’s concern about the impact of escalating costs of construction on our Bond projects and options for the District to these costs.  The Measure G Steering Committee comprised of Dr. Perfumo, vice presidents, Facilities and Kitchell conducted an analysis of the current project status and costs and further developed a proposal for projects that are imminent or in progress as well as projects requiring planning efforts.  The Steering Committee feels that it is critical that projects be sequenced so imminent projects can be done and later projects can be sequenced pending the result of bids that will be submitted in the near future before seeking the Board’s overall acceptance of the process so that Measure G programs can continue without interruption.  The proposal has been presented to the Board Audit Committee.  
Scott Colt called the Board’s attention to page 68 of the attachments concerning articles on rising construction costs and assured the Board that other districts are dealing with the same problem.  Fred Harris, Assistant Vice Chancellor for Finance and Facilities in the Chancellor’s Office, conjectures that most districts are going to have to “scrap some projects or at least scale them back.”   The rising costs can significantly be attributed to unpredictable circumstances in China and natural disasters such as Hurricanes Katrina and Rita.

Mr. Colt indicated that the current analysis shows a shortfall of approximately $23 million.  The Bond initially budgeted three percent increase in construction costs.  Construction costs for the calendar year of 2005 were up 18 percent in California.  Total Bond revenue at this time is approximately $137 million.  

Vice President Hendrickson reviewed the sequencing criteria listed on page 69.  Dr. Jones and Vice President Hendrickson will meet with departmental  faculty and staff and hold a College-wide forum on December 12 to present the Measure G program financial review.  Vice President Hendrickson reviewed the re-prioritized list of committed projects and pending projects listed on page 70.  Once the bids for the top three major projects (Vallejo Center, Vacaville Center and Student Services Center) are received in early spring, more information will be known as to whether money will be available to move over to deferred projects.  

Vice President Hendrickson stated that regarding Building 100, there was an announcement from the Chancellor’s Office staff that SCC will be eligible for state funds to construct a new Learning Resources Center when the State passes another higher education bond.  

Board President Wilkerson commented that he would like to see the District take a serious look at the $435,000 for the entry plaza and possibly renovate fields for the Sports Complex.  Trustees McCaffrey and Keith expressed support for exterior lighting and security.  

This item will return to the Board for further discussion and approval of a revised re-prioritizing Measure G project proposal after the bids have been submitted for the top three major projects this spring. 
(e)
Revenue and Expenditure Reports for the Period Ending October 31, 2005

John Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, reported that the Revenue and Expenditure Report parallels earlier financial and budget reports that are filed with the State.  
15.
ANNOUNCEMENTS
There were no announcements.

16. ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Vice President Keith stated that there was discussion at the last Board meeting about possibly naming the Library after Rosa Parks and thought the item was to come back to the Board on the next agenda.  Dr. Perfumo indicated that the item will be on the agenda for discussion at the January 18 Board meeting.  

Trustee Ubalde reported on the CCLC Convention he attended recently, particularly  entrepreneurial possibilities for our College, i.e., housing for students and senior citizens, clinic and solar energy.  Trustee Ubalde complimented “Pandomonium” on their performance at the CCLC Convention.
Trustee Honeychurch stated that Dr. Perfumo has made arrangements for a workshop presentation prior to the Board  meeting on January 18 for discussion on the possibility of senior and student housing as well as excess District property. 
Board President Wilkerson recessed the regular meeting at 10:13 p.m. 

17.
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator

Agency Negotiator: James G. Mitchell, Ed.D.


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA/CSEA, Operating Engineers-Local 39

(b)
Public Employee Performance Evaluation



Vice President, Academic Affairs



Vice President, Student Services



Vice President, Technology and Learning Resources



Associate Vice President, Workforce and Community Development



Dean, Business and Computer Science



Dean, Career Technical Education



Dean, Humanities



Dean, PE and Athletics

Board President Wilkerson called the Closed Session to order at 10:15 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 10:52 p.m. 

18. 
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING
Board President Wilkerson reconvened the regular meeting at 10:53 p.m. 

19.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Wilkerson reported that no action was taken during Closed Session.
20.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:55 p.m.
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